Westmoreland Town Board

Budget Workshop

September 20, 2018
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this workshop to order at 6:04 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Charles Hebbard, Burton Seymour Jr. and Barbara Phillips.  Also present was Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz.  Councilperson Randy Rundle was absent. 

The Supervisor stated that each department head submitted their requested budgets for 2019 and this tentative budget reflects those requests. 
Supervisor Eisnor stated we will start with the Lighting Districts.  

· Tindall Lighting 

· Clark Mills Lighting 

· Westmoreland Lighting 

All three (3) Lighting Districts will remain at 2018 limits.

The Martin Drive Sewer Fund will be increased slightly because the charge from the Town of Kirkland was increased slightly.

The Supervisor went on to explain that the Tindall Water District, Westmoreland Water District and Spencer Water Districts will remain at 2018 levels.  

Supervisor Eisnor went on to explain that while the tentative budget does not reflect any changes, the Tindall Water District appears to have a significant leak.  The Town has been billed by Mohawk Valley Water for approximately 7,000,000 gallons of water while we have only billed out for 4,700,000 gallons.  The master meter is read four (4) times a year in March, June, September and December.  We bill our users in April and October.  It is impossible to match the usage given these read dates.  We are working with Mohawk Valley Water and New York Rural water to find and repair the leak.  In the meantime, the Board needs to determine if we should change the billing structure for the Tindall District to four times a year, to coincide with the read dates on the master meter.
The Supervisor has been informed that NYS Economic Development has money that needs to be used by the end of this year.  It was suggested that he write to them and ask for financial help in repairing this leak.

A lengthy discussion ensued regarding the conditions of the water lines in the Tindall District, this current leak and how to proceed in finding and repairing it.  Supervisor Eisnor will attempt to get quotes from Steve Miles of Upstate Leak Detection and assistance from NYS Economic Development. The Board decided to increase the minimum usage charge in the Tindall District from $75.00 to $85.00.
Supervisor Eisnor stated he would like to set aside funds to help the Fire Department purchase the hydrant markers this year.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that all but one household in the Westmoreland Water District has converted to the new meter and he has instructed the Water Plant Operator to shut off the water service to that residence.
Camelot Water doesn’t have a lot of activity.  We always bill $.44 per 1000 gallons over what Rome bills us.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Highway Superintendent asked for 6% raises across the board and a vehicle to clear the sidewalks and indicated a new loader would be needed soon and has ideas on how to prepare for that. The Justices asked for 2.4% for themselves and 3.4% for their Clerks.

The Supervisor asked the Board what their thoughts are on giving a raise to the Board members.  Councilperson Seymour said he was not interested in any raise for the Board.  Councilperson Hebbard disagreed stating it has been many years since the Board had a raise.  Discussion continued.

Supervisor Eisnor asked the Town Clerk about a raise for herself and she replied no.  He then asked the Bookkeeper who replied the decision was entirely up to the Board.

The Supervisor stated he has a hard time justifying a raise for the Justices because their revenues keep decreasing.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that the tentative budget currently only reflects the raises that the department heads requested; however he feels the following raises would be justified:


Judges-2%


Highway-3%


Clerks-including the Town Clerk-3%


Board-0%


Assessor-0%


Codes- to be discussed


Tax Collector-0% 

Councilperson Hebbard asked why the Town Clerk personal services line already indicates a 13.9% increase.  The Clerk replied that she wants to increase the number of hours allowed for a deputy to that she can train someone to take her place when this term expires.

Councilperson Seymour stated that he agrees with all of the Supervisors recommendations except for the Highway.  Councilperson Seymour stated the Highway Department did not get any raise, he feels 5% is called for.  These Highway employees are the primary breadwinners of their families and have been doing an excellent job this year.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that he totally agrees that the Highway Department should have a raise this year, but that 5% is excessive.

Supervisor Eisnor suggested they go through each line item of the Tentative Budget.  
General Fund:
Town Board Personal Services and Contractual (which includes the NYC Conference) will remain at 2018 levels.

Town Justices Personal Services reflects a 2.99 % increase indicating the raises they asked for.  Equipment and Contractual Expense will remain the same. 

Supervisor Personal Services will remain the same. Equipment will be increased by 500.00 to allow a new computer for the Bookkeeper and Contractual Expense will remain at 2018 limits.
Tax Collector Personal Services will remain at the 2018 levels.  Contractual expenses will decrease by 6.42%. 
Budget Officer will remain the same as 2018.

Assessor Personal Services, Equipment and Contractual lines will remain at the 2018 levels. 
Town Clerk Personal Services will increase by 13.49% for the additional hours of the deputy, Equipment will remain the same as 2018 and Contractual will be reduced by 22.22%.
Attorney Contractual Expense was left flat at $25,000.00.  

Engineer, was established in 2017 to cover costs incurred by engineering studies for future projects.  This fund will be budgeted for $12,500.00 to cover the costs of the proposed water district project.
Elections will remain unfunded as no special elections are proposed for 2019.  
Records Management Personal Services will remain at 2018 levels, but the Contractual line will be reduced by $550.00.
Operations of buildings; Equipment and Contractual will remain at 2018 levels.  The Supervisor stated that we may need to address the heating/cooling system of the Town Hall next year.
Central Printing and Mailing will remain the same. 
Special Items-Unallocated Insurance will be increased from $15,000.00 to $16,000, a 6.66% increase.  Municipal Association Dues and the Contingent Account will remain at 2018 levels.  
Public Safety Traffic Control will remain the same as 2018. 
Control of Dogs Contractual will remain at $6,500.00 for 2019. 
Safety Inspections, Personal Services reflect an increase of 5.62% to account for salary increases for the Building Inspector but nothing for the Codes Enforcement Officer. The Supervisor stated he wants to speak to both men bore the next budget meeting.  Contractual reflects an increase of 11.11%, from $4,500.00 to $5,000.00. 
Public Health Personal Services will remain at 2018 levels.  Equipment will remain unfunded as no equipment will be required in 2019.  The Contractual will be funded at 2018 levels.
Transportation; Superintendent of Highways, Personal Services; the Highway Superintendent put in for a 6% salary increase.  The Contractual account is being reduced by 33.33%. 

Garage Equipment and the Contractual account will remain constant.
Street Lighting Contractual will be reduced by 5.88% to $16,000.00.

Sidewalks will be funded $5,000.00 in 2019 as the Board would still like to extend the sidewalks down Route 233 to Rising Stars.  

Economic Assistance and Opportunity Programs for the Aging Contractual will remain at 2018 levels of $3,250.00.
Culture and Recreation Administration, Personal Services will be funded at $1,500.00.

Parks Personal Services, Capital Outlay and Contractual are all at the same values as 2018.
Pool Contractual will be funded at $4,000.00 as in 2018.  Equipment & Maintenance will be funded with $1,000.00.
Youth Programs Contractual will remain at $6,500.00.  
Library Personal Services, Equipment and Contractual will remain even with 2018. 
Historian Personal Services and Contractual will remain at 2018 amounts. 

Celebrations Contractual will be increased to $5,000.00.  2019 is the 75th birthday of the Westmoreland Fire Department.  The Supervisor would like to plan a joint celebration with them.
Home and Community Services Zoning Personal Services will be reduced by 16% and Contractual will increase slightly to $4,550.00. Planning Board Personal Services will also be reduced by 16% and the Contractual will reduce by 13.62%.  Equipment will remain at 2018 levels for the Zoning Board.
Councilperson Phillips suggested the Board consider a dumpster Day for Westmoreland residents.  After a short discussion of past dumpster days it was decided that the benefits did not out weight the costs to the Town. 
Human Rights Contractual, Community Beautification and Cemeteries will remain at 2018 levels.
Councilperson Phillips stated that would like to show more pride in our Town and asked if “Welcome to Westmoreland” signs could be placed along NYS Rt. 233, Cooper and E. Main Streets as you are entering the Hamlet.  The Supervisor told her to get prices on the types of signs she would like to see.  Supervisor Eisnor also stated that he is trying to get grant money to purchase a scrolling LED sign to be placed on the Town Green. 
Grant Writing will be funded with $10,000.00 for 2019.
Employee Benefits reflect a 49.15% decrease in Hospital and Medical Insurance.  It is anticipated that State Retirement will also decrease in 2019 by 37.5%.  The Board discussed the funding of the HSA accounts and what months these accounts will be funded. It was decided to fund the accounts in September and February.
Revenues and Sales Tax are anticipated to remain even, a decrease in the Fines and Forfeitures of $5,000.00, and the State has not determined if funds will be allocated for State Revenue Sharing.  This would mean a $50,000.00 loss to the Town.
The Supervisor stated that the next budget meeting will be October 1, 2018 at 1:00 P.M. and recessed this meeting at 8:00 P.M. 

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
